The Secretary

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, 

   Small Business and Education Legislation Committee

S1.61 Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Committee Secretary

VOCATIONAL EDUCATION AND TRAINING FUNDING

AMENDMENT BILL 2000

The Committee has invited interested persons and organisations to submit views relating to the Vocational Education and Training Funding Amendment Bill 2000.

I am attaching a submission from TAFE Directors Australia setting out our concerns on issues that arise in relation to the Bill.

Yours sincerely

Margaret Fanning

Executive Director

TAFE Directors Australia

25 September 2000

SUBMISSION BY TAFE DIRECTORS AUSTRALIA

TAFE Directors Australia is seriously concerned about the impact that a continuation of the Commonwealth’s ‘growth through efficiencies’ policy beyond 2000 would have on the TAFE sector and on vocational education and training generally.

TDA recognises that the policy approach of the last three years has produced some needed improvements in efficiency.  But it also considers that there has been a considerable cost in terms of reduction of services that public providers can offer and pressure on providers’ ability to deliver quality programs.  

TDA considers that the scope for further efficiencies is very limited and that the continued loss of growth funding will have a widespread detrimental effect on TAFE operations.

Shortfalls in funding will put further pressure on TAFE Institutes to 

· Increase class sizes

· Reduce the level of educational and student support services

· Concentrate on achieving the volume of ‘student hours’

· Increase the number of casual hourly paid instructors

· Rely more on fee for service activities and to increase fees and charges

· Reduce infrastructure and service levels

TDA is particularly concerned about quality issues, access and equity issues, the impact on TAFE Institutes’ ability to continue to provide adequate student support services and the impact on regional communities

Quality

While user choice has provided additional options to employers and New Apprentices, the emphasis on the bottom line and efficiency has resulted in a loss of quality.  There are additional costs associated with New Apprenticeship training associated with Training Packages, including travel costs and the increased time taken to assess trainees, but additional funding has not been provided. This means that some part of the off-the-job component must be sacrificed. 

Quality suffers also because resources for curriculum development and learning resources are frequently inadequate, as are the resources for professional development of teaching staff.

It is also of concern that funding constraints are affecting moves towards flexible delivery and adaptation of curricula to that purpose.  Progress towards on-line delivery has not been as fast as would have been desired because of cost implications for adaptation.

The changed approach of recent years has shifted the focus from valuing the pedagogy to valuing the content expertise of the trainer.  The ratio of teachers with formal teacher qualifications to teachers/trainers with minimal formal teacher training is changing rapidly.  Over time there is a real danger of the VET sector adopting a standard of teaching skills that is lower than that in other educational sectors. 

Furthermore, it is difficult to attract quality staff to teaching because remuneration for teachers is significantly less than that available in industry.

Access and Equity Issues

The ‘growth through efficiencies’ policy, and the reallocation of funding to New Apprenticeships within that policy framework, raises significant access and equity concerns.  There is a distinct bias in New Apprenticeships to those who can obtain work This means that access to training for many young unemployed Australians including indigenous Australians, and especially those in regional and remote areas, is made more difficult.  

Changes in the nature of the workforce, particularly casualisation and the increasing use of labour hire workers, have reduced the ability of entrants to gain employment as a pre-requisite to gaining a traineeship.  A vicious circle is created by requiring new entrants to have employment while at the same time requiring them to have qualifications in order to compete for jobs. Together with growing pressures on funding for pre-vocational programs, these changes have led to a reduction in training opportunities for the young unemployed. 

A major issue for TAFEs is the number of concessions that need to be given to students on enrolment.  Concessions are an accepted instrument of social policy and an approach that TDA fully supports.  However, the loss in fees involved under the current system of funding is borne by the Institutes, not by governments. The loss of revenue inevitably impacts on Institutes’ ability to create a quality learning environment.

Range and availability of student services

Many Institutes are concerned about the impact of funding cuts on the student support services including counselling and library services, that they can provide. Studies (eg D.Anderson, Student services, fees and failure: some facts about TAFE, Keynote address to the 1999 Annual Conference of the Victorian TAFE Students and Apprentices Network) have shown that over one-third of those who drop out of education courses do so for reasons that could potentially have been addressed through student services such as academic counselling and study skills support, course information, careers advice, child care, financial assistance and transport or accommodation services. 

Regional impact

TAFE is a community owned infrastructure that can be used as a resource for broader social and economic outcomes such as regional development, social programs and so on.

Regional communities have high expectations of their TAFE institutes.  The expectation of the community is that TAFE institutes will provide for disadvantaged groups and will offer a range of programs of study including in areas of relatively low demand.  The development of an appropriately skilled workforce is essential if regional areas are to attract and retain industry.  In many cases, however, there is no explicit funding for community service obligations or for offering low demand programs which are, nevertheless, important skill areas for local industry.

The key issue for regional areas tends to be the need for reasonable access and certainty of supply rather than competitive access and user choice.  Funding needs to recognise the resources needed for regional TAFEs to fulfil public interest requirements.

Funding models also need to take into account the particular needs of TAFEs in regional areas under the New Apprenticeships system which puts emphasis on training on the job.  In regional areas considerable staff travel is involved, the cost of which is not currently funded.  There are a number of instances where TAFE Institute staff have to travel long distances to businesses that employ only one or two trainees.  Inadequate resourcing is forcing Institutes to reduce the hours of off-the-job training.  Some have withdrawn from delivering some of their programs because of ‘thin markets’ and travel time.
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